Fitting a Bible group into 1 hour
Here are 10 strategies which have worked well for me.

1. Start on time.

I need a serious plan to make this happen.

It’s more likely if the child-minders invite the children to play 10 minutes before the group is due to start, so that everyone is settled. 

I ask someone else to be in charge of letting everyone know when it’s time to begin.

2. Write fewer questions. 

Ha! It’s so obvious, but I have to keep reminding myself of the obvious.

I have thought about basing my study on daily Bible reading notes, such as ‘Explore’ by The Good Book Company. They are already short.

3. Ask the group to complete a question or two on their own

This can be an effective way of getting through the material more quickly, especially if it’s a chatty group. I can then ask one specific person to read out their answer, or we can all move straight on to the next question.

4. Be prepared to summarise.

When I can see we are going to run out of time, I explain a section of the Bible reading myself, rather than asking a discussion question. I can only do this when I have a very clear vision of where the study is heading, what I hope the group would learn and how it will challenge or encourage them.

Sometimes I even plan to talk a little more myself, so that I can briefly highlight a point and then save our discussion time for more pertinent questions.

Sometimes the entire study is hijacked for one reason or another. In that case, we can still read the Bible together; I can say a few related words of encouragement and then pray.

5. Use a DVD

Play a short section on a relevant DVD, or give a 5 minute talk yourself. There are some fantastic resources out there. 

This can be followed by discussion and prayer.

6. Alternate having personal prayer either before or after the Bible section.

When the group tends to run out of time to pray, this means we have a longer prayer time at least every second week.

7. Ask the group to write down their prayer suggestions.

We women tend to rave on. If we have already summarised our own prayer request into one sentence, then we are more likely to communicate it succinctly.

8. Pray in smaller groups or pairs

You could do this every week or occasionally. If there is a visitor who may be overwhelmed by joining a prayer group, breaking into pairs can mean you can chat to her while others pray.

9. Ask the child-minders to physically bring the children in at the end.

The group will definitely end on time if a group of children arrive. It’s easier to keep track of time when I know they are coming. 

This avoids the problem of accidentally taking too much of the volunteers’ time.

10.  Set a phone alert for 5 minutes before the end-time

I make sure a clock is visible, but it’s funny how the time can slip away even though I think I’m keeping track of it. The beauty of a phone alert is that everyone else in the room realises we only have 5 minutes left too.
When I hear that 5 minute alert, then I have just enough time to finish well – to summarise what we have read about, pray and still finish on time.
